중학교 3학년 – 천재 이재영



Lesson 1 Unit 1 종합문제 1(천재이재영)

중학영어 교과서과정 학습편

꼭 기억해 주세요.

1. 영어 교과서 출판사를 확인해 주세요.

영어 교과서 과정은 학생이 학교에서 배우는 영어 교과서 출판사로 진행됩니다.

첫 수업 시간에는 꼭 한 번 더 학생이 배우는 교과서의 출판사를 확인해 주세요.

2. 지난 시험 범위를 확인해 주세요.

영어 교과서 과정은 앞으로 보게 될 중간, 기말고사를 대비하기 위한 학습 과정입니다.

따라서 수업 시간에는 반드시 지난 시험 범위를 확인해 주시고 다가오는 시험범위에 맞춰 수업을 진행해 주세요.

3. 숙제를 리마인드해 주세요.

영어 교과서 과정 학습 편의 모든 레슨의 숙제는 "다음 레슨 예습"입니다. 어휘 학습 레슨의 경우 단어 시험으로 수업을 진행해 주시고 그 밖의 문제 풀이는 학생이 풀어 온 정답을 맞히면서 오답 풀이 중심으로 풀어 주세요. 레슨의 정답지는 레슨 가이드를 클릭하면 확인하실 수 있습니다.

Lesson 1



What Matters to You_천재(이재영)



교과서 단원별로 출제율 높은 문제들로 구성한 단원별 족보!

감수자 : 최다희 (chlekgml72@eduzone.co.kr)



◇「콘텐츠산업 진흥법 시행령」제33조에 의한 표시

- 1) 제작연월일: 2021-12-27
- 2) 제작자 : 교육지대㈜
- 3) 이 콘텐츠는 「콘텐츠산업 진흥법」에 따라 최초 제작일부터 5년간 보호됩니다.

◇「콘텐츠산업 진흥법」외에도「저작권법」에 의하여 보호 되는 콘텐츠의 경우, 그 콘텐츠의 전부 또는 일부를 무 단으로 복제하거나 전송하는 것은 콘텐츠산업 진흥법 외에도 저작권법에 의한 법적 책임을 질 수 있습니다.

* 다음을 읽고 물음에 답하시오.

Long ago, an honest merchant lived in Genoa, Italy. His name was Antonio, and he went to different places to support his family by trading. One day, he filled his ship with goods and visited a faraway island.

- [A] One night, Antonio had dinner with the island's queen at her palace. When dinner was served, rats appeared, and some servants chased them away with sticks.
- [B] The merchant said to himself, "What the islanders need here is not tools or books, but cats." He brought two cats from his ship and let them __@__ free.
- [C] There he traded tools for spices and books for nuts. Thanks to Antonio, the islanders could get what they needed.
- [D] Antonio was greatly surprised that there were rats in the palace. He asked, "Are there no cats on this island?" The queen looked puzzled. "What is a cat?" she asked.

"What amazing animals!" cried the queen when she saw all the rats __@__ away. She gave Antonio a chest that was filled with jewels.

[A]~[D]를 글의 흐름에 맞게 나열한 것은?

- ① [A]-[B]-[C]-[D]
- ② [A]-[D]-[B]-[C]
- ③ [B]-[C]-[D]-[A]
- 4 [C]-[A]-[D]-[B]
- ⑤ [C]-[D]-[B]-[A]

윗글의 내용과 일치하지 않는 것은?

- 1) Antonio exchanged goods with islanders.
- 2 Islanders got tools and books from Antonio.
- 3 The queen had cats before Antonio's visit.
- 4 Servants and two cats chased the rats away.
- ⑤ Antonio understood what islanders really needed.

빈칸 @에 공통적으로 들어갈 표현으로 알맞은 것은?

- (1) run
- (2) ran
- 3 to run
- (4) running
- (5) runs

* 다음을 읽고 물음에 답하시오.

Back in Italy, Antonio told his friends about his good fortune that he received jewels from the queen. Luigi, the richest merchant in Genoa, heard his story and was jealous. "Cats are worthless." Luigi thought. "I'll bring the queen [A] that / what is really valuable. I want to get more iewels than Antonio."

Luigi packed his ship with wonderful paintings and other works of art. He took the gifts to the island. To get a chance to meet the queen, he told the islanders a lie [B] that / what he was a good friend of Antonio's.

When the queen heard about Luigi, she invited him to her palace for dinner. Before sitting down at the table, he presented the queen with all the gifts.

The queen thanked him again and again. "I'll repay you with a priceless gift." said the queen. Luigi watched the queen [C] to whisper / whisper in a servant's ear. He became excited and hopeful. He was sure that [D]_____.

윗글을 읽고 대답할 수 없는 것은?

- ① What did Luigi bring the queen?
- 2 Why did Luigi think cats are worthless?
- 3 Why did Luigi tell a lie to the islanders?
- 4 When did Luigi give his gifts to the queen?
- (5) How did Luigi feel when he heard Antonio's story?



5. 빈칸 [A], [B], [C]에 들어갈 표현으로 알맞게 연 결된 것은?

| el e | [A] | [B] | [C] | |
|------------|------|------|------------|--|
| (a) | what | what | to whisper | |
| Ф | that | what | whisper | |
| © | that | that | to whisper | |
| (b) | what | that | whisper | |
| e | what | that | to whisper | |

(1) (a)

(2) (b)

③ ©

(4) (d)

(5) (e)

빈칸 [D]에 들어갈 말로 가장 적절한 것은?

- 1 the queen would whisper in his ear.
- 2 he would have dinner with the queen.
- 3 he would receive two cats from the queen.
- (4) the queen would give him more jewels.
- (5) he could repay Antonio with a priceless gift.

* 다음을 읽고 물음에 답하시오.

After a while, the servant returned with a box, and the queen presented it to Luigi. He wanted a box that was filled with jewels. When Luigi opened the box, he was speechless.

There was a kitten in the box. "Antonio gave us the priceless cats, and we now have some kittens." said the queen. "In return for the wonderful gifts you gave us, we want to give you the most priceless thing to us."

Luigi realized that, in the queen's mind, the kitten was worth far more than all the jewels in the world. He tried to look pleased with the gift. He knew [A]that was the right thing to do.

Luigi did not return home a richer man. But he was surely a wiser one.

7. 윗글의 내용과 일치하는 것은?

- ① Luigi는 더 부유해져서 집으로 돌아왔다.
- ② 하인이 Luigi에게 직접 상자를 건네주었다.
- ③ 여왕은 새끼 고양이를 가장 귀중하다고 생각한다.
- ④ Luigi가 연 상자 속에는 보석이 들어 있었다.
- ⑤ 여왕은 Antonio에게 고양이 두 마리를 주었다.

윗글의 내용을 아래와 같이 요약할 때, 빈칸 (a), (b)에 들어갈 단어로 가장 적절한 것은?

Luigi realized that something that is not __(a)__ to him can be priceless to the queen. It means that people put __(b)__ *values on the things.

*value: 가치

(a)

(b)

① useful

equal

② valuable different

③ important

high same

4 precious ⑤ worthless

unusual

9. 밑줄 친 [A]의 의미로 가장 적절한 것은?

- ① 보답으로 많은 보석을 받는 것이 당연하다.
- ② 보답으로 고양이를 받는 것이 올바른 행동이다.
- ③ 여왕에게 선물을 주는 것은 올바른 행동이다.
- ④ 받은 선물에 기뻐하는 것이 올바른 행동이다.
- ⑤ 올바른 일을 하면 보답을 받는 것은 당연하다.

* 대화를 읽고 물음에 답하시오.

- G: Oliver, what club are you going to join?
- B: I'm not sure. How about you, Sora?
- G: I want to join the school dance club.
- B: Really? But I heard you're preparing for an animation high school.
- G: Right, but I need some time to relax. We all need to do something to get over stress.
- B: All agree with you.
- G: Why don't you join me? I'll be fun.
- B: No, thanks. Dancing is not for me. I have two left feet.

10. 윗글의 내용으로 옳은 것은?

- 1 The girl is not good at dancing.
- ② The boy doesn't have a right foot.
- 3 The boy wants to join the dance club.
- (4) The girl doesn't have any stress to get over.
- (5) The girl wants to go to an animation high school.

11. 🗚 바꿔 쓸 수 있는 표현을 세 단어 이상의 문 장으로 쓰시오.

※ 글을 읽고 물음에 답하시오.

Long ago, an honest merchant lived in Genoa, Italy. His name was Antonio, and he went to different places to support his family by trading. One day, he filled his ship with goods and visited a faraway island. There he traded tools for spices and books for nuts. Thanks to Antonio, the islanders could get @what they needed.

One night, Antonio had dinner with the island's queen at her place. When dinner was served, rats appeared, and some servants chased them away with sticks.

Antonio was greatly surprised that there were rats in the palace. He asked, "Are there no cats on this island?" The queen looked puzzled. "(b) What is a cat?" she asked. The merchant said to himself, "@What the islanders here need is not tools or books, but cats." He brought two cats from his ship and let them @run free, "@What amazing animals!" cried the queen when she saw all the rats Brun away. She gave Antonio a chest that was filled with jewels.

12. 윗글에서 알 수 없는 것은?

- ① Antonio는 교역을 통해 그의 가족을 부양했다.
- ② 여왕은 Antonio에게 보석으로 가득 찬 상자를 주었다.
- ③ Antonio가 여왕과 저녁 식사를 하려는데 쥐가 나타났 다.
- ④ Antonio는 먼 섬에서 도구를 향신료로, 책을 견과류로 바꿨다.
- ⑤ 섬 사람들은 그들이 필요한 것들을 다양한 방법으로 얻 을 수 있었다.

13. ⓐ~⑥ 중에서 쓰임이 같은 것만을 있는 대로 고 른 것은?

(1) (a)

② (b), (c)

③ a, c

(4) (a), (b), (c)

(5) (a), (b), (c), (d)

14. @와 ®에 들어갈 적절한 동사의 형태로 연결된 것은?

(A)

(B)

① run run

② to run running

③ running running

4 to run to run

⑤ running un

15. 주어진 질문에 대한 답을 영어 문장으로 쓰시오.

| Q: | Why | did | the | queen | look | puzzled | when | Antonio |
|----|-------|-----|-----------|-------|------|---------|------|---------|
| | asked | l a | question? | | | | | |

* 글을 읽고 물음에 답하시오.

Isabel lives in a small village near Kakamega, Kenya. In the past, she had to walk a long distance every day to get clean water. She sometimes got sick because of the dirty water she drank. Three months ago, she received a valuable gift from a volunteer worker. It looks like a thick straw. Dirty water goes into the straw, and clean water comes out of it. Isabel carries the straw everywhere. Now, she does not get sick anymore. She can go to school every day. So, the straw is what is most ___@__ to Isabel.

16. @에 들어갈 단어로 의미상 가장 적절한 것은?

- (1) valuable
- (2) useless
- 3 delighted
- 4 puzzled
- (5) jealous

17. 윗글에서 알 수 <u>없는</u> 것은?

- 1 Where does Isabel live?
- ② When did Isabel received a gift?
- 3 How long is the straw that Isabel has?
- (4) How often does she go to school these days?
- (5) In the past, why did Isabel have to walk a long distance every day?

※ 글을 읽고 물음에 답하시오.

Luigi packed his ship with wonderful paintings and other works of art. He took the gifts to the island. @Getting a chance to meet the queen, he told the islanders a lie that he was a good friend of Antonio's. When the queen heard about Luigi. she invited him to her palace for dinner. Before Dsitting down at the table, Luigi presented the queen with all his gifts, and the queen thanked him again and again. "I'll repay you with a priceless gift," said the queen.

Luigi watched the queen ©whispered in a servant's ear. he became excited and hopeful. He was sure that he would receive more jewels than Antonio.

After a while, the servant returned with a box, and the queen presented it to Luigi. When Luigi

There was a kitten in the box. "Antonio gave us the ____B__ cats, and we now have some kittens," said the queen. "In return for the wonderful gifts you gave us, we want to give you what is most valuable to us."

Luigi realized that, in the queen's mind, the kitten was worth @very much than all the jewels in the world. He tried to look pleased with the gift. He knew that was the right thing to do.

Luigi did not return home a richer man. But he was surely a wiser one.

18. 윗글의 내용과 일치하는 것은?

- (1) Luigi was a good friend of Antonio's.
- 2 Luigi was pleased with the queen's gift.
- 3 Luigi went to the island to meet the queen.
- 4 Luigi became richer after the trip to the island.
- (5) For the queen, all the jewels were the most valuable thing.

19. ⓐ~@ 중에서 바르게 쓰인 것은?

(1) (a)

(2) (b)

(3) (c)

(4) (d)

(5) (e)

20. △와 ⑧에 들어갈 알맞은 단어로 연결된 것은?

(1) speechless

worthless

2 hopeless

priceless

(3) careless

worthless

4 speechless

priceless

(5) worthless

speechless

* 다음 글을 읽고 물음에 답하시오.

Long ago, honest merchant lived in Genoa, Italy. His name was Antonio, and he went different places to supporting his family by trading. One day, he filled his ship with goods and visited a faraway island. There he traded tools for spices and books of nuts. Thanks to Antonio, the islanders could get what they needed it.

21. 위의 글에서 어법이 틀린 밑줄의 개수는?

27H

② 37H

③ 4개

4) 5개

(5) 67H

22. 위 글에서 Antonio의 직업은?

(1) merchant

(2) farmer

③ queen

(4) teacher

(5) police officer

* 다음 글을 읽고 물음에 답하시오.

Luigi packed his ship with wonderful paintings and other works of art. He took the gifts to the island. To get chance to meet the queen, he told the islanders lie that he was a good friend of Antonio's. When the queen heard about Luigi, she invited him to her palace for dinner. Before sit down at the table, Luigi presented the queen to all his gifts, and the queen thanked him again and again. "I'll repay you with a priceless gift," said the queen.

23. 위 글에서 어법이 틀린 밑줄의 개수는?

27H

② 37H ④ 57H

③ 4개

⑤ 6개

24. 위 글에서 Luigi가 섬사람들에게 거짓말을 한 이 유는?

- ① 여왕에게 고마워서
- ② 섬사람들을 돕기 위해서
- ③ Antonio와 친해지기 위해서
- ④ 고양이를 선물로 받기 위해서
- ⑤ 여왕을 만날 기회를 얻기 위해서

* 아래 A의 주장에 대한 B의 의견을 쓰시오, 단, 괄호 안의 조건에 맞게 완전한 문장으로 쓰시오.

A: I think teens should not buy expensive clothes too much.

25.

<조건>

A의 주장에 동의 또는 반대를 영어문장으로 쓰시오.

동의 또는 반대의 이유를 영어문장으로 쓰시오.

* 다음 글을 읽고 물음에 답하시오.

Long ago, an honest merchant lived in Genoa, Italy. His name was Antonio, and he went to different places to support his family by trading. One day, he filled his ship with goods and visited a faraway island. There he traded tools for spices and books for nuts. Thanks to Antonio, the islanders could get ___(A)___ they needed.

One night, Antonio had dinner with the island's queen at her palace. When dinner was served, rats appeared, and some servants chased them away with sticks.

27. 윗글의 내용과 일치하지 <u>않는</u> 것은?

- ① Antonio는 교역으로 가족을 부양했다.
- ② Antonio는 공구를 책과 교환했다.
- ③ Antonio 덕분에 섬사람들은 필요한 상품을 얻을 수 있 었다.
- ④ Antonio는 교역을 위해 머나먼 섬을 방문했다.
- ⑤ 하인들은 막대기로 쥐를 쫓아냈다.

28. 윗글의 빈칸 (A)에 들어갈 말로 알맞은 것은?

① that

② who

(3) which

(4) when

(5) what

* 다음 글을 읽고 물음에 답하시오.

Antonio was greatly surprised that there were rats in the palace. He asked, "Are there no cats on this island?" The queen looked puzzled. "What is a cat?" she asked.

The merchant @said to himself, "What the islanders here need bare not tools or books, but cats." He brought two cats from his ship and let them ©run free, "What amazing animals!" cried the queen when she saw all the rats @run away. She gave Antonio a chest @that was filled with jewels.

29. 윗글 @~@에서 어법상 어색한 것은?

(1) (a)

(2) (b)

(3) (c)

(4) (d)

(5) (e)

30. 윗글의 내용과 일치하는 것은?

- ① Antonio는 궁전에 쥐가 있는 것에 대해 크게 놀라지 않았다.
- ② Antonio가 오기 전에 그 섬에는 고양이 두 마리가 있 었다.
- ③ Antonio는 섬사람들이 필요한 것은 공구나 책이라고 생각했다.
- ④ Antonio는 고양이들이 마음대로 돌아다니게 했다.
- ⑤ Antonio는 새끼 고양이가 들어 있는 상자를 받았다.